Regular Meeting of the Town Council
October 24, 2023
6:00 pm in the Civic Center
Minutes & General Account

Council Members Present: Mayor Montgomery, Council Members Wolfe, Straughn, &
Rayborn

Council Members Absent: Council Member Capes

Staff Members Present: Town Manager Matthew Johnson, Director of Public Services Paul
Blanchard, Planning Director Anna Hawryluk, Finance Director Faith Wilson, Deputy Finance
Officer Heather Lunsford, HR Analyst Karen Strausser, Parks Superintendent Scott Coakley,
Golf Pro Marcy Newton, Golf Course Superintendent Jamey Claybrook, Interim Town Clerk
Nancy Avery, Town Attorney Rob Brown.

Visitors Present: Kelli Celeste, Nikki Freeman, Stephen Bennett, Lydia Bennett, Owen Bennett,
Tom Tervo, Joanna and Emmelyn Tyler, Greg Flory, Cory and Katherine Rayborn, James T.
Dickerson, Tricia Payne, Deputy J. Chappell, Deputy Anderson, Pam Karbuski, Sara St. Clair,
Troop 30066 Girls, C. Yvonne Thomas, Pam Burgess, Sarah Glanville, Jean Regan, Andrew
Kinzie, Robert Frederich.

Call to Order: Mayor Montgomery called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.

Roll Call — Interim Town Clerk Avery took roll call as follows:
o Council Member Wolfe — Present
o Council Member Capes — Absent
o Mayor Montgomery — Present
o Council Member Straughn — Present
o Council Member Rayborn — Present
Interim Clerk Avery stated that a quorum was present.

Pledge of Allegiance — Mayor Montgomery invited the Girl Scouts in attendance to come to the
front and lead in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Moment of silence -Mayor Montgomery called for a moment of silence.

Approval of the agenda
Council Member Rayborn requested and motioned to add a new item K under New Business

‘Consideration of quotes for the Oakdale Road water line replacement’. Council Member
Straughn seconded the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous vote.

Consent Agenda
The consent agenda included the following items:
e Approval of minutes from September 19" Regular Town Council Meeting
e Appointment of Daryle “Duane” Willis as an Alternate Member on the Parks and
Recreation Advisory Committee
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Proclamation Veterans Day 2023

Proclamation National Breast Cancer Awareness Month 2023

Analysis of the Financial Position of the Town of Jamestown

Analysis of the Financial Position of the Jamestown Park & Golf Course
Budget Amendment # 8

Budget Amendment # 9

Council Member Wolfe made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Council Member
Straughn made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous vote.

(Proclamation Veterans Day 2023, Proclamation national Breast Cancer Awareness Month 2023,
Budget Amendment # 8, Budget Amendment # 9)

Public Comment

Susan Dickinson, 608 Havershire Drive, said she launched a website back in January as a
channel for collecting and organizing the data we were finding on D.R. Horton sending in the
new Randleman Lake Watershed regulations. A few months earlier in June, she sent an email to
Paul Blanchard with questions about water runoff in floodplains. Matthew Johnson actually
answered her email and asked her to come to the Town Hall for a meeting where he would
answer her questions. It was an hour-long meeting with Matthew, the Mayor, Paul Blanchard and
a couple of you here. She brought maps and photos and did most of the talking. It was a very
nice meeting. But the response was pretty much we live here too. And we would never let
anything happen to the town. And that was about it. She does not have time for like an hour-long
town meeting and it's also a waste of time. She started doing her own research. The more she
looked, the more she found from the North Carolina Department of Environmental Quality and
EPA, public records and online databases. The water data on the Jamestown site comes from
their files in Raleigh. It's not her if you want to call it mis-information. Don't direct it to her, take
it to Raleigh because it is their data. The facts are two dozen companies discharge into Richland
Creek Deep River Bull Run or Eastside manholes and pipes. Some of the companies are in High
Point, some are in Jamestown and some have an address in Greensboro. But it all ends up in
Randleman Lake, gets treated in this pipe back to us as drinking water. Her kitchen water was
tested for five PFAS chemicals. Three of the five including PFOA and PFOS were above the
health limit. She was flagged for high levels of chloroform lead and three compounds. She would
love to test for more but has already spent over $1,000. Our water is contaminated from
industrial discharge, the leaching seaboard chemical plant and the Eastside Wastewater
Treatment Plant. It is not cosmetics or toilet paper or laundry detergent. Look at the data on the
Jamestown website. Towns and water systems all over North Carolina started filing lawsuits and
applying for grants and funds to address the crisis years ago. And they're winning. The polluting
companies and wastewater treatment plants are being forced to fix their discharge problems at
the source for textile plants in Burlington, the City of Greensboro, and the DuPont Morris
situation. It's their mess. They need to fix it, and they need to pay for it. Not us. The only person
who offered a solution today is a plan by Andrew Kinsey. She highly endorses it. It incorporates
a lot of the Clean Water Act plans for citizens to take action themselves. Thank you.
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Krisdena Reeser, 2621 Glass House Road, said at the March 21, 2023, Town Council meeting
she spoke about the Town's contaminated drinking water and the Town Manager’s press release,
which was riddled with inaccuracies and misinformation. During her speech, Councilman Capes
continually clinked his glass and water pitcher making it known to the audience he was drinking
Town Hall tap water. At the end of her speech in response to her question, do you feel
comfortable using your tap water for drinking cooking or bathing, Mr. Capes took a drink of
water and responded I like to say that I do. Cheers. Basically mocking her public comments. The
last speaker of the night was soon to be declared Town Council candidate Pam Burgess who
went on to blast certain Jamestown residents and community members for making noise,
claiming they were spreading misinformation and negativity. Mind you, the Town did that all by
themselves by denying factional information that is a matter of public record. Let's not forget
another Town Council candidate, Sarah Glanville, who was not fulfilling her duties as Planning
Board Chair skipping out on technical review committee meetings until she cited LDO language.
Are these the qualities and behaviors you want representing you on the Town Council? How was
the Town Code of Ethics being followed in any of these instances? Keep in mind, a year ago this
week, Alberdingk fully spilled a minimum of 16,000 gallons of untreated wastewater into Bull
Run over a minimum of five days. Yet a Jamestown representative was on site and the public
was never notified of the spill as required by law. Then on February 14, 2023, the Town
performed PFAS and PFOS testing, aka forever chemicals confirming what was already publicly
known. Yet these test results have yet to be mentioned publicly or posted to the Town website.
And now here we are here tonight waiting to hear from the so-called experts and reviewing
NCDEQ documents. The Town organizational chart shows citizens above town officials, but as
residents do you feel you have a seat at the table? The Town Manager serves at the pleasure of
the Mayor and Town Council. By convenience the Mayor and Town Council do not have to
entertain or address residents and public concerns. These government officials are supposed to be
working in the best interests of its citizens and have the ultimate authority in regards to town
matters. Yet they fail miserably in performing their jobs competently and keeping the public
properly engaged and informed. It seems the Town of Jamestown is getting too big for their
britches and continue to contract out more and more services with minimal oversight ultimately
costing Jamestown residents more and more money as seen with increases in storm water fees,
vehicle fees and property taxes. Because the Town ignored the issues for years, which are finally
coming to a head and town officials are scrambling to get control of this mess they created. And
if you didn't know, coming in the near future is yet another property tax increase for residents,
compliments of your elected officials. Thank you.

Presentation of Proclamation declaring October as Fire Prevention Month in the Town of
Jamestown - Mayor Montgomery read and presented the proclamation declaring October as Fire
Prevention Month to Fire Chief Carson.

(Proclamation declaring October as Fire Prevention Month)

Presentation of Proclamation declaring October 15 - 21%t as Friends of Library Week -
Council Member Rayborn read and presented the proclamation declaring October 15%-21% as
Friends of the Library Week to Jean Regan, a member of the Library Board.

(Proclamation declaring October 15%-21% as Friends of the Library Week)
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Presentation regarding the operation of the Eastside Wastewater Treatment Plan

Town Manager Johnson said we often invite our representatives from the Sheriff's Department
and the Fire Department to give updates and reports to our Council and to the public. We provide
these updates to the public in order to promote transparency and to help provide accurate
information to our citizens. We have expanded that invitation this evening to include
representatives from two other agencies that we partner with: the City of High Point and the
Piedmont Triad Regional Water Authority. We contract with them to help provide our citizens
with water treatment and wastewater treatment. The representatives are with us to speak about
the work that their agencies do, how our capital contributions are spent, and what is on the
horizon for water quality in our area. It is my pleasure to introduce them to you now.

Robby Stone has been with the City of High Point since 2013 and has served as the Water and
Sewer Main Superintendent, the assistant Public Service Director and most recently, the Deputy
Public Services Director, and then he became the Public Services Director in March of 2022. As
Public Services Director, Mr. Stone oversees the Public Services Department which includes
streets, water and sewer; environmental services, which is garbage collection; landfill compost
facility; the Materials Recovery Facility recycling facility; storm water maintenance and the
cemetery division. He is also a licensed professional engineer in the state of North Carolina.

Greg Flory is the Executive Director of the Piedmont Triad Regional Water Authority (PTRWA)
and is responsible for the oversight and direction of the Water Authority, the water treatment
plant, the marina and all PTRWA facilities. Mr. Flory has over twenty-five (25) years of
experience in water and wastewater industry. Mr. Flory is a licensed professional engineer in
both the states of Virginia and North Carolina.

Presentation regarding the operation of the Eastside Wastewater treatment Plant
Public Services Director Stone stated:

o There are seventeen (17) different river basins in North Carolina. Our area sits in two of
those river basins; the Cape Fear River Basin and the Yadkin Pee Dee River Basin. The
City of High Point resides in four different counties.

e We work with Guilford, Randolph, Davidson and Forsyth counties. Our estimated
population in 2023 was just over 117,279.

e We have sixteen (16) different divisions within our department. Those divisions are
broken up into four different funds.

e We have a Water and Sewer Fund with a budget of around 66 million dollars. The Solid
Waste Fund is about 21 million dollars; Storm water Fund is almost 8 million dollars and
the General Fund just over 9 million dollars.

e Our wastewater treatment plant is permitted to treat twenty-four (24) million gallons per
day (MGD) that is source water. There are two source water lakes; Arnold Koonce City
Lake and Oak Hollow Lake.
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o There are two raw water pump stations that bring that water to our plant. There are three
elevated water storage tanks and one ground.level storage tank.

e We purchase our water from PTRWA. Average purchase is 2.28 million gallons per day
(MGD) from them. Our distribution system has 43,682 water accounts, and 625 miles of
water lines. In FY 2023, we had 89 water main breaks, mostly due to cold weather. Even
though we are permitted for 24 MGD, we usually process a little over 13 MGD. There is
room for expansion at that plant.

e We have two wastewater plants; East Side plant is permitted for 26 MGD and the
Westside plant is permitted for 10 MGD.

e Our collection system has 41,744 sewer accounts, 677 miles of sanitary sewer lines. In
FY 2023, we had twenty-two (22) overflows. Overflows can be attributed to a number of
different factors. Some have been vandalism or folks putting the wrong materials down
the toilet and clogging the pipes over time.

e Our areas of focus are regulatory compliance, aging infrastructure, increased construction
costs, staffing challenges, and future/current growth areas.

Council Member Wolfe said she talked to Robby (Mr. Stone) a long time ago when we first got
wind about the new dam at City Lake, and again before the meeting. She said she appreciates
that he has been keeping the Town Manager informed of what is happening there, but she asked
him to make sure we take that further so that at least people would know what is going on.
People just like to know what is happening.

Council Member Straughn stated that when we toured the plant the enormity of what they do out
there is incredible. Seeing everything coming in and how it is processed to go from raw coming
into the ending process when it goes out. It is basically cleaner than your average creek water.
The testing detail is very impressive along with all the things they do to keep the public safe. He
said he has traveled Highway 85 frequently and every time you go into the dip you get a pleasant
odor. He always thought it was the creek water that was there. But after having toured it, he
realized that is not what it is. It is the process that goes on. He said he appreciates how they keep
people on call and all the different things that go on and the backup systems that they have so
that we do not have issues.

Council Member Rayborn thanked Mr. Stone for the tour. She said she was also very impressed
and it was on a ninety (90) degree day which heightened her appreciation for the work that is
done.

Presentation regarding the operation of the Piedmont Triad Regional Water Authority
(PTRWA)
Executive Flory stated:
e The Town of Jamestown currently owns a 2.5% stake in PTRWA, which basically
equates to 1.20 million gallons a day (MGD) of total capacity in the water authority. That
is the total water at full build out that the Town owns in the water authority.
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Jamestown has 0.775 MGD of treated drinking water currently available on a daily basis.
Under the Master Agreement, each partner’s initial construction allocation is 100% take
or pay and follow on allocations are twenty-five percent (25%) take or pay.

The Town's current take or pay allocation is 0.494 MGD.

PTRWA currently delivers 0.625 MGD of the Town's water through Greensboro and
High Point’s systems with the split between the two systems being directed by the
Town’s staff based on need and operating agreements with those municipalities.
Ownership of the water transitions from PTRWA to other partners when it leaves our
pump station on Route 62. We still monitor water quality where it enters Jamestown’s
system on a weekly basis though.

We are currently in the process of planning for an expansion of the water treatment plant.
Greensboro has initiated an expansion request. Current plant capacity is 14.7 million
MGD. The plan is to expand the plant to 26.7 MGD based on the needs that Greensboro
had predicted.

Estimated expansion cost is $55,539,000.

The next expansion will not be for at least another 10 to 16.5 years.

Jamestown has to determine if its expected usage in that period will exceed its treated
capacity currently available (0.775 MGD).

Is the Town in the next 10 to 15 years going to need more than .7075 MGD? That is the
question the Town has to answer.

Expansion costs will be shared amongst those participating in the expansion. Given
Greensboro’s willingness to take as much of the 12 MGD that other partners do not use,
it will be a percent of 12 MGD taken.

It would be significantly more costly for the Town to have PTRWA undertake an
expansion solely on its own accord.

Take or pay amount under the expansion will be 25 percent of amount taken. This is
designed so that the plant will operate at 50 % capacity at full build out. This reduces the
burden on partners and lowers maintenance and overhead costs on the plant.

PTRWA understands Jamestown is planning to take its remaining allocation (0.425
MGD) with this expansion. The Town’s take or pay allocation will increase to 600,250
GPD, below what it currently receives from us.

Your water comes from the Randleman Reservoir which was constructed by the Water
Authority. It is 171 Square Mile Urban and Industrial Watershed with a multiple barrier
approach used to mitigate associated risks. It is constructed Wetlands, 3,000 acre buffer
with Redundant Filtration Technology.

The size of the reservoir provides a significant amount of dilution, approximately twenty-
two (22) million gallons of water. The goal is to minimize contaminants entering the
reservoir. Incidental spills have a negligible effect on the base water quality at the raw
water intake.
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Nonpoint source contamination is where we see more of an impact on source water
quality.

Compounds of Emerging Concern (CEC) are chemicals and constituents in the water that
are newly detected that may pose a potential risk to human or environmental health.

As testing becomes more refined, the industries became more aware of the sources of
risk. Pharmaceuticals, personal care products, agricultural runoff, lawn care products,
flame retardants, pesticides, industrial chemicals, and wastewater can have an impact.
Two Compounds of Emerging concern in the spotlight at the moment are Poly-
Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS) and 1, 4 Dioxane. They are known as forever
chemicals since they do not break down in the environment.

Science is identifying increased health risks if they are consumed above certain levels.
Scientific understanding is changing rapidly. In 2013, Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA)
and Perfluorooctane Sulfonic Acid (PFOS) combined health advisory level was 70 parts
per trillion (PPT). EPA has now proposed regulatory levels of four (4) PPT for PFOA and
PFOS and a Health Hazard Index for four (4) other PFAS chemicals.

PPT is an extremely small number. Regulatory transition from parts per million (PPM) to
parts per billion (PPB) to Parts per Trillion (PPT). Example: one (1) cent in $10 thousand
to one (1) cent in $10 million to one (1) cent in $10 billion.

1, 4 Dioxane has health advisory limits but regulations are not currently proposed. The
advisory is based on lifetime risk thresholds. Thirty-five (35) PPB for one (1) in 10
thousand risk in drinking water, 0.35 PPB for one (1) in one million in water supply
waters.

PTRWA has identified 1,4 Dioxane and PFAS compounds in our source water and has
been studying best available treatment technologies since identifying them as potential
concerns, even though well below advisory levels at that time.

With regulatory limits coming, PTRWA will not need to install treatment for CEC.

We have presented treatment alternatives to the staff of our partners who have discussed
it with their elected bodies. In Jamestown for instance, the PTRWA Board approved
moving forward with a progressive design build solicitation for expansion, and treatment
for CEC at our September meeting. Reverse Osmosis Treatment is currently the best
available technology that offers the broadest level of treatment for currently known CEC
in our water and protection against compounds that could become an issue in the future.
The treatment goal will be to reduce PFAS levels below the regulatory limits and 1, 4
Dioxane below the water supply water standard.

Long term treatment efficiency is still an unknown with these constituents because
training for them is such a new technology.

Preliminary costs for the Reverse Osmosis (RO) System is $120 million. It is very energy
intensive and will have a higher cost to operate. The volumetric rate that we will charge
to everybody will have to be adjusted accordingly to account for that. We are currently
undergoing a rate study with financial advisors to determine what that will be.
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e Based on current estimates, Jamestown’s portion of construction and expansion cost is
$6,414,915.
e PRTWaA is participating in a cost recovery lawsuit against forever chemical
manufacturers which may offer some relief on the overall cost.
¢ PTRWA will investigate all options when it comes to funding alternatives to lower the
burden on partners. Some options are Revolving Loan Funds, State and/or Federal
earmarks, and Bond financing for the entire project.
e Other projects we are involved in are:
o Wastewater Committee has been set up to look at wastewater capacity issues in
the region. As all this economic growth is coming to the region, there is a
realization that there is probably not enough wastewater capacity to support the
growth that is coming.
o PTRWA is working as the facilitator of discussions to see if a regional solution
may be the best way to address long-term wastewater capacity needs.
o Potential benefits PTRWA members could see are:
=  More partners could mean lower dues
=  Watershed planning is best done at the regional level and facilitates
stronger long range planning.
* It may allow some wastewater to be directed away from the reservoir,
potentially could result in lower overall cost of service to citizens with a
higher level of treatment.
» [t would position the region to compete with larger metropolitan areas at
the utility service level.

Council Member Wolfe thanked Mr. Flory for the tour stating it was very informative and they
welcome anyone to come. A picture is worth a thousand words. The whole process is very, very
impressive.

Council Member Straughn said he also took the tour and applauded Mr. Flory for the process. He
said he is looking forward to what is going to come and what the state is going to start mandating
to try to come up with a solution that will likely get rid of those contaminants. Of course, as is
always the case, if folks are really worried about their personal supply of water, they can always
filter it themselves as well. Not that that is something they should have to do. But they can if
they are worried about these contaminants that are just now emerging and are becoming more
prevalent, that we ourselves are causing just from taking a shower and the chemicals that we use.
It is about understanding and evaluating the risks to each individual user. The system we put in
will not take everything out but it will take almost everything out. We cannot guarantee that it
will take everything out all the time. Every user has to educate themselves as much as they can
about the risks and evaluate that individually. He encouraged folks to go and see the system, how
it is maintained, the different filters used and all the different things that have to be done to make
it work. Watching the process was encouraging and he said he felt a whole lot better walking out
of there than he did before going in.
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Council Member Rayborn said she appreciated Mr. Flory’s openness with everything. When we
were touring, she wanted to take pictures but did not think that would be allowed, but it was. It is
wonderful that they all are so open and welcoming and enthusiastic about their work. She said
she was impressed to hear first of all about the Reverse Osmosis that is coming and the
improvements that are coming. Other folks doing this job across the state and in the area are not
even looking to that quite yet. We are ahead of the game.

Old Business —

e Consideration of approval of contract for services with the Historic Jamestown Society
Finance Director Wilson stated the Town received a request from the Historic Jamestown
Society for funding in the amount of $10,500.00 for the 2023-24 fiscal year. The funds
will be for painting, siding and other structural repairs furnished to those historic
structures held in trust by the Society. The request is an exception allowed by General
Statute. Staff requests the Council approve the contract for this as presented.

Council Member Wolfe made a motion to approve the contract for funding with the Historic
Jamestown Society in the amount of $10,500.00 as presented. Council Members Rayborn made a
second to the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous vote

e Consideration of approval of contract for services with the Jamestown Youth League
Finance Director Wilson said the Town wishes to provide recreation services to the
citizens but does not have available staffing levels to do so. She presented a contract with
the Jamestown Youth League (JYL) proposing an amount up to but not to exceed
$10,000 to provide recreation services for youth residents. JYL has proposed a cost per
participant of $100 per child. Staff requests the Council approve the contract as
presented.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to approve the contract with Jamestown Youth League
for an amount up to but not to exceed $10,000.00 to provide recreation services for youth
residents as presented. Council Member Straughn made a second to the motion. The motion
passed by a unanimous vote.

e Consideration of approval of contract for services with the YMCA
Finance Director Wilson presented a proposed contract with YMCA to provide recreation
services for youth and adult residents at a cost up to but not to exceed $10,000.00. As part
of the contract, the YMCA will provide a list of names of each participant and their
address. The Town will pay the YMCA based on the number of Jamestown residents that
participate in each recreational activity.

Council Member Wolfe made a motion to approve the contract with the YMCA for an amount
up to but not to exceed $10,000.00 to provide recreation services for youth and adult residents as
presented. Council Member Rayborn made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a
unanimous vote.
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Consideration of approval of contract for services with the Jamestown Public Library
Finance Director Wilson stated the annual contract for Library Services is in the agenda
packet. This is an allowable use of public funds. The contract includes quarterly
payments of $16,000.00 each. Staff requests the Council approve the contract as
presented.

Council Member Rayborn asked the attorney if she should recuse herself from voting as she
serves on the Library board.

Attorney Brown replied no, it is okay for her to vote as she serves on the Board in a voluntary
capacity.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to approve the contract for services with the
Jamestown Public Library in the amount of $64,000 as presented. Council Member Straughn
made a second to the motion. The motion was passed by a unanimous vote.

New Business-

Presentation of report on the annual Fall Litter Sweep

Accounting Technician IT Greeson stated there was a wonderful turnout for the Litter
Sweep. Twenty-five (25) participants joined us. We were able to collect twenty-nine (29)
bags of trash from locations along East Main Street at Lydia’s Underpass. We had a
group on our Main Street corridor at the Library and around Jamestown Elementary
School, East Fork Road, Ragsdale Road, Oakdale/River Road and Scientific
Street/Robbins & Kearns Street. Thank you to the Girl Scouts that were here earlier. We
had two Boy Scout troops, the Rotary Club, the Civitans, residents, staff and Council that
helped. It was a wonderful day. We do this twice a year with the North Carolina State
Department of Transportation events. We look forward to joining again in the spring to
be a part of that. Thank you to the residents and the participants and everyone that is
aware of the areas within our town.

Presentation of Jamestown Park & Golf Course Quarterly Maintenance Report

Golf Course Superintendent Claybrook reported the following:

Bathrooms — the tile is down and the builder is trimming around fixtures. The plumber is
currently connecting the water and grading around the bathrooms will be happening soon.
We are about two weeks from completion.

Temperatures — we have raised mowing heights on tee fairways and greens due to the

cooler temperatures and falling leaves.

Dam on 4 — We will start repairing the dam and pond on number four in November. We
will close down the front nine hole until this work is completed.

Maintenance — The new maintenance building is looking great. Most of the painting is
finished and they are working on electrical throughout the building. The light switches
are installed, cabinetry is being put into place, and glass is being installed in the grinding
room. We hope to start moving in in November.

10.24.23 TC minutes Page 10 of 16



Hours Summary Metrics — We will take a look at employee hours and tasks performed on
the golf course to get a good idea of exactly what is being accomplished on the course.

Council Member Straughn said he was asked why we have a grinding room. He explained it

is because of the number of lawn mowers that we have and the cutters and the reels and the
things of that nature that can basically keep one person busy 24/7. Just having an employee
sharpening those will save us tons of money. Also, it is for safety factors. He said he took the
time to ride around the course and see the things that have been done recently. We had someone
call out some things that they thought were incorrect. He stated he admires what staff is doing to
keep that course top notch.

o Presentation of Jamestown Park & Golf Quarterly Report
Golf Pro Marcy Newton stated the golf course continued to be really busy. Historically,
July is very slow but it did not slow down. It was actually up 23% from this July over
last. For the quarter, we were up about 15%. August, we were up and in September, we
were up in rounds. We did $33,000 in driving range sales for the quarter. It's hard to
compare that to 2022 because we shut the range down for the renovation. Concessions
were up over $2,600 for three months on concession sales. In September, we did 10 golf
outings. It was very good quarter.

o Consideration of approval of amendments to the Jamestown Park & Golf Course
Complimentary Play Policy
Golf Pro Newton presented proposed amendments to the Complimentary Play Policy to
update the policy as follows:
o Remove spouses of former and current Council members as eligible for
complimentary play.
o Added condition that a part time employee(s) must work at least twenty-four (24)
hours per month in the preceding month to qualify for complimentary play.
o Changed some wording related to Professional Golf Association to be in
compliance.
o Deleted existing language in the ‘other’ section of the policy regarding
management extension of privileges.
She requested Council approve the proposed amendments as presented.

Council Member Wolfe said the amendments seem reasonable to her.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to approve the amendments to the Complimentary
Play Policy for the Clubhouse at the Jamestown Park and Golf Course as presented. Council
Member Straughn made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
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e Consideration of approval of amendments to the Facility Use Guide for the Clubhouse at
the Jamestown Park & Golf Course
Golf Pro Newton presented proposed amendments to the Facility Use Guide as follows:
o Changed some hours of use for the Medenhall Room that existed for when the
grill was open
o Clarified policy regarding use of decorations for events
o Clarified when and how much insurance coverage may be required
o Clarified location of tables and chairs used for events in relation to location of
entry/exit doors
o Changed “Sheriff Dept.” to “Law enforcement” in the ‘Security’ section, page 4
She requested Council approve the proposed amendments to the Facility Use Guide as
presented.

Board members discussed with the attorney concerns about use of off-duty officers not with the
Guilford County Sheriff’s Department and possible jurisdictional, legal matters that might arise.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to approve the proposed amendments to the Facility
Use Guide for the Clubhouse with the following two changes:
1. “‘Security’ section on page 4 — change to ‘Guilford County Sheriff’s Dept.’, not ‘law
enforcement’.
2. “Section C’ (available bar services) on page 8 —change ‘paid security officers’ to ‘off
duty Guilford County Sheriff’s Department officers’

Council Member Straughn made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous
vote.

e Consideration of approval of Jamestown Park & Golf Course Tee Time Reservation
Policy
Golf Pro Newton stated that they were experiencing issues with people making
reservations and then not showing up and not cancelling. In September, the Town lost
$3,200 in revenue due to this. To help with this, she proposed a new policy for Tee-Time
Reservations to include a non-cancellation fee and requirement for a valid credit card to
book a Tee Time. She requested Council consider adopting the Tee Time Reservation
Policy.

Council Member Straughn made a motion to adopt the Tee Time Reservation Policy as
presented. Council Member Rayborn made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a
unanimous vote.

e Consideration of Implementation of Golf Course Event Contract
Golf Pro Newton stated she noticed that the Town did not have a contract in place for
outings to regulate no shows or fewer people attending than were reserved for. A loss of
$4,000 in revenue occurred because of this. She drafted a new contract and asked Council

to adopt it.
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Council Member Rayborn pointed out that sleeveless shirts are sold in the Golf Pro Shop, so
maybe they should be allowed for play.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to adopt the contract for Golf Course Events with one

change as follows:
1. Delete the first two sentences in the ‘Dress Code’ section that read:
‘All participants must wear appropriate golf attire, no cut offs, or sleeveless shirts.
Collared shirts are preferred.’

Council Member Straughn made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous

vote.

e Consideration of approval of amendments to the Uniform Park Rules and Regulations
Parks Superintendent Coakley presented proposed changes to the Uniform Park Rules
and Regulations to simplify reservations, minimize cancellations and keep the parks
clean. Staff proposes adding a $50 deposit to all shelter reservations and adding a $25
service charge for cancellation of a shelter reservation within seven (7) days of the date
reserved as well as amending the FY2023-2024 Fee Schedule.

Council Members discussed issues such as excessive trash, tearing up of the soccer field and
other misuse of the facilities and whether those abusing them should be allowed to continue to

use them.

Council Member Wolfe suggested using the word ‘prosecution’ instead of ‘arrest’ in # 26 on the
last page.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to approve the proposed Uniform Park Rules and
Regulations with one amendment to use ‘prosecution’ instead of ‘arrest’ consistently throughout
the policy. Council Member Straughn made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a
unanimous vote.

e Consideration of approval of Employee Incentive Bonus Policy
HR Analyst Strausser stated the purpose of the Employee Incentive bonus program is to
reward Town employees for positive efforts in the form of suggestions to reduce Town
expenditures, increase productivity and efficiency and to improve departmental service
and operation. She explained how the process would work and said that awards will be
$500 for first place, $300 for second place and $100 for third place. She asked Council to
approve the policy as presented.

Council Member Wolfe suggested awards could also be equivalent time off.

Council Member Straughn said if someone has to step in to do someone else’s job, the Town
Manager should be able to give additional money to that person. This is a good policy to have.

Council Member Straughn made a motion to approve the Employee Incentive Bonus Policy as
written. Council Member Wolfe made a second to the motion. The motion passed by a
unanimous vote.
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Request to set a public hearing for the consideration of adoption of “Chapter 55: Storm
water Utilitv Fee” in “Title V. Public Works” of the Town’s Code of Ordinances

Town Manager Johnson stated that Council budgeted to receive revenues from the

storm water management fee as part of the annual budget. To enact the fee, Council must
pass an ordinance to set the fee and an effective date for instituting the fee. Staff requests
Council set a Public Hearing date for the November 21, 2023 regular Council meeting at
6 pm.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to set a Public Hearing as requested. Council Member
Wolfe made a second to the motion. The motion passed with a unanimous vote.

Consideration of quotes for Oakdale Road Water Line Replacement

Director of Public Services Paul Blanchard stated the Town received two quotes for the
Oakdale Road Water Line Replacement on October 23, 2023. The lowest quote is from
Dillon & Griffith Enterprises, LLC of $135,290.00. The cost estimate by staff is
$150,000. The second quote was from Breece Enterprises, Inc. in the amount of
$147,000.00. He requested Council award the quote to Dillon and Griffith Enterprises,
LLC in the amount of $135,290.00 and authorize the Finance Director and Town
Manager to execute any documents.

Council Member Rayborn made a motion to award the quote to Dillon and Griffith Enterprises,
LLC in the amount of $135,290.00 and authorize the Finance Director and Town Manager to
execute any documents. Council Member Wolfe made a second to the motion. The motion
passed by a unanimous vote.

Manager/Committee Reports-
Manager Report — Manager Johnson reported the following:

1.

Several major projects are currently underway or completed.

A. Golf Maintenance Building — we are finalizing the interior components. The
estimated completion date is mid-November. (Strategic Plan Goal 5.6)

B. Golf Course bathrooms are 90% complete. Minor electrical and plumbing work needs
to be completed, and final touch-up painting is being done. Estimated completion is

end of October. (Goal 5.10)

2. The Town hosted the season finale of our Music in the Park concert series on Friday,

October 6 featuring “The Ryan Perry Band”. Our staff are already busy planning next
year’s music events. (Goal 2.3)

Loose leaf collection began Monday, October 23", crews will make continuous rounds
throughout the season which will run until February 23, 2024. Please keep piles clear of
sticks and other debris. Be sure to place leaves in areas which are away from cars, trash
cans, mailboxes, or other obstructions.

Early voting will begin in the Civic Center on October 27 for Council elections which
will be finalized November 7.
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Council Member Reports —

Council Member Wolfe said she attended a TRC meeting on September the 26th. It was held at
the new Thomasville Aquatic Center. It is a very nice facility. The city opened that in May and it
has been well received by the citizens.

The main things of interest to Jamestown are:

e The 2024- 2033 Metropolitan Transportation Improvement Program has been approved
by DOT. Jamestown has one of our bike and pedestrian projects on that. This is the
second step.

o The Transportation Improvement Plan for the project on West Main Street Penny Road to
construct the existing sidewalk to the park access with curb and gutter has been amended
to move it from the fiscal year 2023 to fiscal year 2024.

e The NC Board of Transportation did announce that the state had picked up to date 7.5
million pounds of litter and they have spent $2.2 million on litter sweep. Just think if
people did not litter, all the money that could be spent on other things.

e The October TRC has been canceled.

Council Member Straughn said he attended his last Guilford County Parks and Rec Board
meeting this past month. They have finalized and awarded the contract for the total asset
program within Guilford County to put everything in one big notebook of what Guilford County
has, what they need to have worked on and those sorts of things. So they are starting that
process, and he thinks it will be between 18 to 24 months to finish it up. It is a quite detailed
survey that they are putting together.

On a personal note, he said he believes this is technically his last official Council meeting. He
thanked everybody in Jamestown that supported him. He expressed hope that he supported them
in a way that they wanted him to do. He tried to do everything by heart and by mind, and by
talking to each and every person that will take the time to talk to him. We are here to spend your
money as frugally as possible in a way that we save money. It has been an honor to serve you
and to serve for the last six years with this Council and the folks that are on it. He said he cannot
say enough good things about the staff and what they have accomplished over the years. Thank
you for the opportunity. It is a sweet sorrow, but it is time for me to move on.

Council Member Rayborn said she had no meetings to report.

Mayor Montgomery said she had a PTRWA meeting and it was the annual awards banquet.

Public Comment
Andrew Kinsey said he is a citizen on Oakdale Road. He is here to talk a little bit about the storm

water stuff. We just went through the three accreditation through the state for the DEQ. But in
the presentation today brought forth by the Piedmont Triad Regional Water Authority, they spent
one minute basically talking about PFOS and they downplayed the role of it. They downplayed
that it's been around since the 1940s. And the fact that the studies began identifying the health
risks in the 1970s and the EPA got notice of health risks in 1998. So to say that this is a relatively
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FYE 6/30/24

BUDGET AMENDMENT #3

Fund 10:

Debit Credit

a. Lease Principal Payments 10-8000-7101 11,723.00
Lease Interest 10-8000-7201 220.00
Copier leases 10-4200-4300 424.00
Town Hall phones leased 10-6000-3200 624.00
Recreation equipment leased 10-6200-4300 1,850.00
Golf Equipment leased 10-6300-4300 3,200.00
Golf Equipment 10-6301-4300 1563.00
Golf Equipment 10-6301-4310 5,328.00
Golf Shop phones leased 10-6301-3200 382.00
To adjust budgets for GASB87 leases/principal & interest

b. Subsciption Principal 10-8000-7102 1,643.00
Subsciption Interest 10-8000-7202 40.00
Data Processing Services 10-4200-3800 838.00
Data Processing Services 10-4900-3800 403.00
Data Processing Services 10-6200-3800 14.00
Data Processing Services 10-6300-3800 34.00
Data Processing Services 10-6301-3800 392.00
Data Processing Services 10-4100-3800 2.00
To adjust budgets for GASB96 subscriptions/principal & interest

Fund 30:

a. Lease Principal Payments 30-8000-7101 401.00
Lease Interest 30-8000-7201 22.00
Copier leases 30-7100-4300 423.00
To adjust budgets for GASB87 leases/principal & interest

b. Subsciption Interest 30-7100-7202 19.00

30-7100-3800 19.00

Data Processing Services

To adjust budgets for GASB396 subscriptions/principal & interest



FYE 6/30/24
BUDGET AMENDMENT #9

Fund 10:

a. Assets Not Capitalized
Sponsorships

Bench Sponsor-John & Judee Chesnutt

b. Reserve for Future Expendituras
Subscription Fees
Other Contracted Services
Subscription Fees
Other Contracted Services
Other Contracted Services

For cameras on garbage trucks, knuckieboom, and leaf trucks, septic leach
lines at park, and battery backup for firedoors at library

c. Reserve for Future Expenditures
Other Contracted Services

For fence repairs at Wrenn Miller park due to storm damage, insurance
deductable is $1,000

10-5600-2900
10-3832

10-9600-9800
10-5800-3805
10-5800-4980
10-5600-3805
10-6200-4990
10-5000-4990

10-9600-2800
10-6200-4990

Debit Credit
2,500.00
2,500.00
17,000.00
4,000.00
1,200.00
1,000.00
7,000.00
3,800.00
1,200.00
1200.00



PROCLAMATION FRIENDS OF LIBRARIES WEEK
October 15%-21%, 2023

WHEREAS, Friends of Library groups across the United States are dedicated to the support of libraries as institutions essential to
democracy and life-long learning; and

WHEREAS, Friends of North Carolina Libraries support local Friends groups by helping them integrate the library thoroughly with the life
and work of the community they serve; and

WHEREAS, Friends groups advocate for funding that will provide libraries with the necessary print and electronic materials, expert
assistance in research, technology equipment, and services for all ages from the very young to the senior citizen; and

WHEREAS, Friends of the Jamestown Public Library promote the joys and benefits of literacy, learning, and economic well-being for
community members of all ages by investing time and effort in raising supplementary funds to enhance library resources and programming; and

WHEREAS, Friends of the Jamestown Public Library also volunteer to help provide services and materials to their patrons; and

WHEREAS, the gifts of time and commitment by Friends of the Jamestown Public Library set a positive example of civic engagement that
benefits both volunteers and their communities;

NOW, THEREFORE, |, Council Member Rebecca Mann Rayborn, on behalf of the Mayor and Town Council, do hereby proclalm Octoher
15%™-21%, 2023 as FRIENDS OF LIBRARIES WEEK in the Town of Jamestown.

AND encourage all citizens to join me in this worthy observance.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand and affixed the Great Seal of the Town of Jamestown
this the 24* day of October, 2023.

Mayor S. Lynn Montgomery




PROCLAMATION VETERANS DAY
NOVEMBER 11, 2023

WHEREAS, the freedoms we enjoy as Americans have been purchased and maintained at a high price throughout our history; and

WHEREAS, since the establishment of the original 13 states, Americans have been willing to fight and die to preserve their individual
rights as guaranteed in the United States Constitution and the Bill of Rights; and

WHEREAS, we owe a great debt to those who have served in defense of this nation; and

WHEREAS, throughout the generations, their sacrifices have preserved our unique form of government dedicated to human rights and
respect for the individual; and

WHEREAS, for many, that sacrifice has ended in permanent injury or death, yet their spirit remains in the continued preservation of our
freedoms and the promise of liberty established as an example for all the oppressed persons of the world; and

WHEREAS, in honor of these dedicated men and women, we pledge our continued defense of our nation so that their sacrifice will stand
before the entire world as a tribute to the spirit and determination of a people dedicated to the principles of freedom and democracy;

NOW, THEREFORE, |, LYNN MONTGOMERY, by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor of the Town of Jamestown do hereby
proclaim November 11th, 2023 as VETERANS DAY.

AND urge all citizens to join me in this special observance.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand and affixed the Great Seal of the Town of Jamestown b
this the 11t day of November, 2023. '

Mayor S. Lynn Montgomery




OCTOBER 2023

WHEREAS, breast cancer affects so many women and their families, not only in the Town of Jamestown, but also throughout

the country. One in eight women are diagnosed with breast cancer during their lifetime, making this disease the most frequently
diagnosed cancer among women in the U.S., other than skin cancer; and

WHEREAS, during 2023, statistics show there will be approximately 297,790 cases of invasive breast cancer diagnosed among
women in the U.S., with about 43,700 deaths due to the disease; and

WHEREAS, the 3.8 million breast cancer survivors living in the U.S. today are a testament to courage, as well as to the

importance of promoting awareness about breast cancer, providing information, funding research, following recommended screening
guidelines and offering treatment to those who are affected; and

WHEREAS, there continues to be a need to increase awareness of breast cancer screening and to promote research for the
prevention and cure of breast cancer; and

WHEREAS, October is designated as National Breast Cancer Awareness Month and the pink ribbon is the internationally
recognized symbol of breast cancer awareness.

NOW, THEREFORE, |, Lynn Montgomery, Mayor of the Town of Jamestown, North Carolina, by the virtue of the authority vested
in me, do hereby proclaim the month of October 2023 as BREAST CANCER AWARENESS MONTH in the Town of Jamestown.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand and affixed the Great Seal of the Town of Jamestown this the 24t" day of
October, 2023.

Mayor S. Lynn Montgomery



PROCLAMATION FIRE PREVENTION MONTH
OCTOBER 2023

WHEREAS, fires can take lives, devastate communities, and destroy our homes and businesses; and

WHEREAS, fires pose a threat to Americans across our Nation and State and they cost us billions of dollars each year; and

WHEREAS, Fire Prevention Month emphasizes the importance of taking steps to prevent fires; and

WHEREAS, October is a good time to test smoke alarms in places of work and homes to ensure the alarms are working properly; and
WHEREAS, all Americans should develop and practice a fire evacuation plan that allows for swift exits from places of work or home; and
WHEREAS, it is important to teach our children about fire prevention and fire safety; and

WHEREAS, we owe a great debt to our brave first responders and firefighters who run toward the scene of a disaster to fight fires; and

WHEREAS, these individuals are heroes that demonstrate courage, determination, and professionalism every day as they battle flames
and smoke;

NOW, THEREFORE, |, Lynn Montgomery, Mayor of the Town of Jamestown, by virtue of the authority vested in me by the Town of

Jamestown do hereby proclaim October 2023 as FIRE PREVENTION MONTH and urge all citizens of the Town of Jamestown to practice their best
efforts to prevent fires and their tragic consequences.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand and affixed the Great Seal of the Town of Jamestown °
this the 24™ day of October, 2023.

Mayor S. Lynn Montgomery



new compound and new risk associated with it, is a little bit of false advertising and
misinformation. He would like us to be more proactive with it. One of the things he is currently
working on is his master's degree at American University for Public Administration and Policy.
He created an impact evaluation study on the storm water effects of drinking water quality, and
how storm water and storm water runoff can increase health risks if not properly managed. He
printed out some to share with you to review it. Some of the information is not accurate because
he does not have a board to go over numbers and everything else. It is something that as a town
we could implement and look at the health risks to create a true proposal that mitigates those
health risks, and try and be at the forefront within the country that's currently facing a storm
water crisis. If you look all over media, every single city town, anything with a municipal water
source has the same exact issues. We could actually set the national trend for mitigating these
issues going forward. And that is what he would like to do. It would be beneficial to be able to
sign up online via the website for Public Comment to be able to upload supporting documents for
whatever the community wants to speak about. That way, you would have an opportunity to
review it before coming to the meeting. To be able to provide feedback or say that is not a good
proposal but thank you for your time. He thanked Council Member Straughn for the
communication the other week on the Next Door app. He said he plans to try and better the town
even if he does not get the Council position. He said he appreciates the opportunity to speak.

Tricia Payne, 304 Jordan Ridgeway, said she and her husband came to this location to vote
because our normal polling place was closed for the municipal primary. Her husband has MS,

a degenerative neurological disease. His balance and standing is impaired and climbing stairs are
difficult. He came to the building to come up the ramp for the handicap. The door was locked.
He pulled on it again. He made his way down the handicap ramp up the stairs and voted. The
Chief Election Judge she spoke with about the door not being open said that was not on us but on
the Town. He said next time that happens, just knock on the door real hard and we'll let you in
We want everybody to be able to come in and vote. It was interesting because when Mr. Flory
was giving his presentation, somebody came to the handicap door and nobody did anything.
Nobody went to the door to let somebody in. She requested that when the building is open make
sure that the handicap accessible door is available to be open from the outside because it is very
difficult for people who have mobility issues like my husband.

Other Business —None

Adjournment
Council Member Straughn made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Rayborn made a second
to the metion. The motion passed by a unanimous vote. The meeting ended at 8:32 pm.

Lynn Montgomery,

\\\U-‘\A D

ATTEST: Nancy KVM@m Town Clerk
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